Sandy Town Council



To:
All Members of Sandy Town Council
You are hereby summoned to attend a meeting of Sandy Town Council which will be held in the Council Chamber at 10, Cambridge Road, Sandy, Bedfordshire on Monday 30 April 2012 to be held at 7.30 pm.  The items of business to be transacted are specified below.








Delia Shephard









Town Clerk 
23 April 2012
A G E N D A

	1
	Apologies for absence



	2
	Declaration of interests

To receive declarations of interests from members

(Members of the Council are invited to declare any personal or personal and prejudicial interests they may have in any items on the Agenda for this meeting, in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct for Members)

(a) Personal Interests

(b) Prejudicial Interests



	3
	Questions from Electors

To receive any questions from electors.  (Members are invited to submit questions to the Clerk in advance of the meeting where possible.)



	4
	Planning applications

1. To consider any planning applications submitted for comment including any late applications submitted for comment, see list attached.  (Plans will be on display in the Committee Room prior to the meeting and will be publicly notified on the STC noticeboard no later than 3 clear working days in advance of the meeting.)
2. To consider a response from Sandy Town Council to the consultation arrangements for planning application CB/11/03734, London Road Retail Park, Biggleswade



	5
	Minutes of previous meeting

To consider the minutes of meetings of Sandy Town Council held on Monday 2 April 2012 and to approve them as a correct record of proceedings.


	6
	Commercial Vehicle Replacement
To receive a report from the Deputy Clerk and to consider the Town Councils vehicle requirements.



	7
	Telephone System Replacement
To receive a report from the Clerk and to consider replacement of the Town Council’s telephone system.



	8
	Management of Jenkins Pavilion and progression of Football Development Plan for Sandy
To receive a progress report from the Clerk.


	9
	Code of conduct
To approve a new code of conduct as required by the Localism Act 2011.



	10
	General Power of Competence

To note the cessation of the power of well-being and to receive a report from the Clerk on arrangements for the adoption of the general power of competence following the commencement order issued in conjunction with the Localism Act 2011.



	11
	Report on Walkers are Welcome Campaign

To receive a progress report from the Clerk


	12
	Football Tournament at Bedford Road Recreation Ground
To consider correspondence from Sandy Colts Football Club in connection with plans to hold a Football Tournament at Bedford Road Recreation Ground in September 2012.



	13
	Boot Camp at Bedford Road Recreation Ground

To consider a request to hold a Boot Camp at Bedford Road Recreation Ground.



	14
	Nominations and Elections Arrangements for 2012/13

To receive a report from the Clerk on arrangements for nominations and elections to Town Council committees and offices.



	15
	Website

To receive a progress report from the Clerk.



	16
	Report on Fallowfield Open Space

To receive a report from the Clerk.



	17
	Report on Cemetery and Allotments

To receive a progress report from the Clerk and to consider extending the existing tenancies of allotment tenants to the end of October 2013.



	18
	Finance

a) To approve the accounts for payment

b) To receive and consider a financial report on income/expenditure against budget for the year 2011/12. 


	19
20
	Confidential Item

Members of the public are advised that under the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 (as extended by s.100 of the Local Government Act 1972), the public and accredited representatives of newspapers are likely to be excluded from the meeting for the following item of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972. 

Press Release


Supporting Information

Sandy Town Council 30 April 2012
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	Planning applications

Planning applications

DATE/REF

APPLICANT

DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT

13/04/12

34a/12

CB/12/01134/ FULL

Mr R Sharp

37 High Street

Sutton

SG19 2HF

Two storey front extension and single storey porch at 14 The Knolls, Beeston, Beds.

Near neighbours 9, 10, 13 & 15 The Knolls, Beeston, notified. 

13/04/12

35a/12

CB/12/01201/ FULL

B G Timber

C/o Mr M Bagnall

DLP Planning LTD

Abbey Court

Fraser Road

Priory Business Park

Bedford

MK44 3WH

Erection of two warehouses (use class B8) at 64 High Road, Beeston, Beds.

Near neighbour 62, High Road, 37a, 39, 41, 43 The Green, 1,3,5,7,9,11,13,15,17

19,21, 21a, 21b, 23,25,27 Orchard Road, Beeston notified. 

17/04/12

36a/12

CB/12/01254/ FULL

Mr Kite

15 The Avenue

Sandy

SG19 1ER

Proposed alteration and two storey extension to existing dwelling at 15 The Avenue, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 13,15a,17,17a,19,20, 25 The Avenue, Sandy notified. 

19/04/12

37/12

CB/12/01374/ FULL

Mr D Bryars

Bryden Design

19 Station Road

Letchworth Garden City

SG6 3BQ

Erection of single storey rear extension, conversion of garage into habitable room and new bow window to front elevation at 17 Rivermead Gardens, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours letters

15, 16, 18 Rivermead Gardens, 2, 3 Coopers Close, Sandy notified.  
23/04/12

38/12

CB/12/01221/HS

Frontier Agriculture Ltd

Witham St Hugh’s

Lincoln

LN6 9TN

The storage of Hazardous Substances: Toxic: up to 100 tonnes, Oxidising up to 10 tonnes, Flammable up to 5 tonnes, R50 up to 750 tonnes, R51/53 up to 150 tonnes at Frontier Agriculture Ltd, Georgetown Road, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 1,3,5,7,9,11,13,15,17 Georgetown, The Akbar & 19b St Neots Road, 1 & 1b Cottage Road, Sandy notified.

23/04/12

39/12

CB/12/01423/ FULL

Mr G Lawman

2 Bickerdikes Gardens

Sandy

SG19 1UX

Erection of carport connecting house to garage at 2 Bickerdikes Gardens, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 1,4 Bickerdikes Gardens

Sandy notified. 
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	Commercial Vehicle Replacement

Deputy Clerk’s Report

Members may recall that they wanted to consider replacing the LDV and Skoda pickups which are used daily by the Direct Service Organisation staff to allow them to carry out various tasks.

At this stage the LDV vehicle which is used to do the heavy work and has greater vehicle maintenance costs is being looked at. As the Town Council has not received the commuted sum for adoption of Fallowfield a replacement for the Skoda will be considered at a later date.

Vehicle maintenance costs of the current vehicles during the last twelve months:
Skoda




LDV
MOT and brakes Jun 2011 £163.24
Starter Motor, Fly wheel and Clutch Sept 2011 £863.90

Wiring Nov 2011 £47.00
MOT and Service Oct 2011 £257.34


Crank Sensor, Battery and Electrics Feb 2012 £213.17 

Description of current LDV

The Town Councils LDV has the following features: 

· able to transport three people to local sites 

· tow bar, tipper, able to fit in the current building
· drop side pick-up to allow easy loading and unloading 

· diesel 

· able to transport various pieces of machinery, tools, equipment, materials and other items as mentioned below 

· single wheelbase 

· body width of 2metres and a body length of 3metres. 

Of these features the tow bar has not been used in the last four years (was previously used to tow a water bowser though this was replaced with a water tank for safety reasons) and the Foreman has advised the tipper feature is not required. 

Vehicle Use

The two vehicles are used to transport the following for the DSO staff: 

1. Various pieces of machinery which include push mowers, strimmers, chainsaw, leaf blower, generator, knapsack sprayer and line marker.

2. Various other tools which include brooms, litter pickers, rakes, spades.

3. Various pieces of equipment which include the mobile scaffolding tower, water tank, tables and chairs.

4. Various materials which include line marker paint, cleaning products and rock salt.

5. Various other items which include bagged litter, grass cuttings.

The LDV and Skoda are used across various Town Council sites in Sandy and these include Beeston Green, Bedford Road Recreation Ground, Fallowfield, Sunderland Road Recreation Ground, The Limes play area, Pinnacle, Cemetery, St Swithuns churchyard, Town Council offices, Town Council car park and toilet, Engayne Avenue bus shelters and numerous other locations where planting arrangements, bedding plants and garden benches are located.

The two vehicles are both stored at the Depot which is located off Stratford Road next to the cemetery. The LDV is stored with the ride-on-mower, tractor and various other small machines (which include push mowers and strimmers) in the large building which is alarmed, the Skoda is stored in the small garage which is not alarmed.

Members may recall that vehicle storage has been discussed previously, before a replacement for the Skoda is considered additional alarmed buildings or an alternative storage solution will be required. 

Both vehicles are used to carry out most of the duties mentioned except that the LDV is the only vehicle that can be used to transport the mobile scaffolding tower and the water tank. The majority of the LDV and Skoda journeys are very short, with the longest use of the vehicle being the Members mail out.
Options for LDV replacement

Running costs of the vehicles are regularly increasing due to the increase in fuel costs and increased mileage of the two vehicles in visiting sites further from the other sites in Sandy, these include Fallowfield, The Limes and the Members mail out, it is likely that this will continue to increase due to an increase in fuel costs and increased mileage.

A replacement vehicle must be able to: 

· transport three people to local sites 
· fit in the current building 
· have drop side pick-up to allow easy loading and unloading 
· maximum overall vehicle with full load of 3.5tonnes (so that a tachograph and a speed limited governor to 56mph are not needed) 
· no tow bar (so that a tachograph and a speed limited governor to 56mph are not needed and because this feature was not used in the last four years) 
· transport various pieces of machinery, tools, equipment, materials and other items as mentioned above 
· have body width of 2m and a body length of 3m (for a truck box and transportation of the mobile scaffolding tower). 
The vehicle will also require a number of other elements which are not standard features and will involve additional cost 

· road fund licence
· 1st registration if new
· Tool box with 2 strimmer cut outs
· an orange flashing light 
· a reversing buzzer.
A tool box with 2 strimmer cut outs will allow security of tools, the strimmer slots allow for the engine part of the strimmer to be located in the tool box again for security.
The Foreman and the Deputy Town Clerk have visited three dealers and the following three vehicles have been test driven: 

· Isuzu Grafter drop-side double wheel base Isuzu Grafter, 

· Toyota Dyna drop-side medium double wheel base, 

· Nissan Cabstar drop-side small single wheel base. 

All three vehicles meet all the requirements for a replacement vehicle for the LDV. All three vehicles are roughly the same size with the Toyota medium being approximately the same length as the small Nissan Cabstar.

Definition 

· Single wheelbase – one rear wheel each side of the vehicle.

· Double wheelbase - two rear wheels on each side of the vehicle.              

· Small wheelbase – available as a larger vehicle (though the larger vehicle would be too long for the storage facilities).                                               

· Medium wheelbase – available as a smaller and larger vehicle (though the smaller vehicle would not be long enough to transport the mobile scaffolding tower and the larger vehicle would be too long for the storage facilities).                                              

The advantage with a single wheelbase vehicle is that the vehicle is not as heavy, allowing a heavier load to be carried. The advantage with a double wheelbase is that the weight is spread over two wheels, allowing greater disbursement of the loaded weight which would also be an advantage for transporting across recreation grounds. 

Model Comparison

On inspection of the vehicles all the vehicles had advantages and disadvantages over the other vehicles:
Isuzu

Toyota

Nissan

Vehicle Bed

Metal

Wood

Wood

Three seater vehicle

Yes

Yes

Yes

Middle seat lap belt

Yes

Yes

Yes

Raised middle seat

Yes

Yes

Yes

Reversing Buzzer

No

Yes

No

Orange Light

No

No

No

Engine under cab

Yes

Yes

Yes

Cab tips to service engine

Yes

Yes

Yes

Cab tip needs unlocking

No

No

Yes

Gearbox

5Speed

5Speed

6Speed

bhp

150

136

130

Isuzu had a metal bed to the pickup which would easily scratch and then rust, the Nissan and Toyota had a wooden type layer on top to stop scratching.

Nissan had indicators on the side of the vehicle, though these were in such a place that they would get knocked off.

Isuzu had a 5 speed gearbox with the reverse gear being located where 1st gear is usually located. Nissan had a 6 speed gear box with the reverse gear up and to the left of 1st gear. Toyota had a conventional 5 speed gear box with reverse being to the left of 1st gear. As the DSO staff drive other vehicles the Toyota has the same configuration of gear box like the Skoda and the DSO staff own cars.

The Nissan has far smaller wing mirrors than the Isuzu and the Toyota.

All three vehicles had a raised seat for the middle seat, with the Nissan being far more raised than the others.

All three vehicles with three people in the cab were quite a squeeze, with the Toyota being the narrowest, though as the majority of the journeys that the Town Council do are very short and any longer journeys which are in-frequent are usually with only the driver.

The Toyota has a smaller rear window than the Isuzu and Nissan though if three people are in the cab or the water tank is on the vehicle the rear window is not able to be used.
Cost comparison
The council has the following options for financing the vehicle:

1. Purchase New
2. Lease (Hire or Purchase)

3. Purchase Used – Used vehicles are available although availability is restricted and the timescales for negotiation of a purchase do not fit with town council meeting timetables.

Nissan would only offer list prices for the new Nissan Cabstar.

Toyota offers a discount of just over 10% for a new Dyna to Government bodies such as Town Councils.

[image: image1.emf]Vehicle Replacement New Veh costDeposit Mth payment Tot Mth paymentsEnd of term paymentTotal Rental after leaseOwnership of Vehicle Selling 

New Isuzu Grafter £20,990Not ApplicableNot Applicable Not Applicable Not Applicable £20,990Not Applicable Town Council Not Applicable

Lease Hire Isuzu Graf 45 months (3+45 profile) £20,990 £1,44645 x £482 £21,690Not Applicable £23,136£542.75 per yearLease Company 2.5% to lease company

Lease Hire Isuzu Graf 47 months (3+47 profile) £20,990 £1,46747 x £489  £22,983Not Applicable £24,450£542.75 per yearLease Company 2.5% to lease company

Lease Purchase Isuzu Graf 4 Years £20,990 £2,09948 x £444 £21,312Not Applicable £23,411Not Applicable Town Council after leaseNot Applicable

Lease Purchase Isuzu Graf 4 Years £20,990 £2,09948 x £355 £17,040 £5,000 £24,139Not Applicable Town Council after leaseNot Applicable

11plate used Isuzu Grafter without toolbox. New £19,640Not ApplicableNot Applicable Not Applicable Not Applicable £14,750Not Applicable Town Council Not Applicable

New Veh costDeposit Mth payment Tot Mth paymentsEnd of term paymentTotal Rental after leaseOwnership of Vehicle Selling 

New Toyota Dyna £17,345.66Not ApplicableNot Applicable Not Applicable Not Applicable £17,345.66Not Applicable Town Council Not Applicable

New Toyota Dyna with Gvt body disc. £17,345.66Not ApplicableNot Applicable Not Applicable Not Applicable £15,522.27Not Applicable Town Council Not Applicable

New Toyota Dyna vehicle in stock for ltd time. £17,345.66Not ApplicableNot Applicable Not Applicable Not Applicable £15,216.66Not Applicable Town Council Not Applicable

Lease New Toyota Dyna with Gvt body disc. £17,345.66vat £3,043.33 47x £384.77 + 1x £443.77 £18,084.19Not Applicable £18,084.19Not Applicable Town Council after leaseNot Applicable

11plate used Isuzu Grafter  (7,752 MILES) £17,345.66Not ApplicableNot Applicable Not Applicable Not Applicable £13,687.00Not Applicable Not Applicable Not Applicable

07plate used Isuzu Grafter (61,897MILES) £17,345.66Not ApplicableNot Applicable Not Applicable Not Applicable £7,799.00Not Applicable Not Applicable Not Applicable

58plate used Isuzu Grafter (34,000MILES) £17,345.66Not ApplicableNot Applicable Not Applicable Not Applicable £10,490.00Not Applicable Not Applicable Not Applicable

New Veh costDeposit Mth payment Tot Mth paymentsEnd of term paymentTotal Rental after leaseOwnership of Vehicle Selling 

New Nissan Cabstar £18,465Not ApplicableNot Applicable Not Applicable Not Applicable Not ApplicableNot Applicable Not Applicable Not Applicable

11plate used Nissan Cabstar (67miles) £18,465Not ApplicableNot Applicable Not Applicable Not Applicable £15,999Not Applicable Not Applicable Not Applicable

12plate used Nissan Cabstar (10miles) £18,465Not ApplicableNot Applicable Not Applicable Not Applicable £14,520Not Applicable Not Applicable Not Applicable

Vehicles additional costs

Road Fund Licence £220/£210

Ist Registration if new £55/£50

Tool box (except for new isuzu) £672

Reversing buzzer and Orange light fitted Isuzu £400

Reversing buzzer (standard) and Orange light fitted Toyota £150

v.a.t.


(Table in larger font attached for Members.)
Recommendation

Following the test drives the vehicle that is best suited to the Town Councils requirements as a replacement to the LDV is the drop-side medium double wheel base Toyota Dyna.

If the Town Council is looking to purchase a new Toyota Dyna immediately one is available for a short period at a price of £15,216.66 plus other requirements as previously mentioned, this vehicle before been test driven had completed 8 miles. This vehicle would also need the following, 

· road fund licence at £220,

· 1st registration £55,

· Tool box with strimmer cut outs £672,

· orange flashing light at £150

The total for the vehicle with all the elements is £16,313.66.

The leasing option is not recommended due to the low mileage that the Town Council vehicles drive every year, purchasing of the vehicle is advisable as most lease companies calculate the lease on a minimum of 10,000 miles per year. 

If a used vehicle to be purchased a budget should to be set and permission given for the Town Clerk to negotiate the purchase.  Any purchase would be made in consultation with the Mayor.
At the meeting of Town Council on 23 January 2012 it was resolved that  funds for replacement of the Skoda and LDV would not be included in the revenue budget for the 2012/13 because funding should come from either the Capital or the Interest on Capital Accounts.    Replacement of the vehicles was assigned spending priority one and it was agreed that the amount to be spent would be considered later during the year once further information was available.
Members are invited to recommend a course of action.
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	Telephone System Replacement

Clerk’s Report

In December 2011 The Clerk advised members that the Council’s BT Inspiration Telephone System was then 12 years old and had recently been repaired following a switching problem at the Sandy BT exchange.  Although on this occasion a repair was made we were advised that the system was obsolete and parts were not available for further repairs.  A proposal to include funds for replacement of the telephone system in the “special items” of expenditure for the 2012/13 estimates was considered by Council but no funds were included in the budget.
As anticipated the telephone system failed again in March, this time following an electrical power surge to the office and is no longer fully functional.  Once two outgoing calls have been made the system must be powered off and switched back on again in order to obtain an outside line and this procedure is repeated after every two calls.  Even when this is done the system’s ability to pick up an outside line is compromised.  BT inspected the system on 23 March 2012 and advised that replacement parts were needed.  These parts are no longer manufactured and can only be sourced from an obsolete system.  At the time of writing no parts have been available.  The work of the administrative team has been seriously compromised by the failure of the system.
The Clerk recommends that the telephone system is replaced with immediate effect.  As no provision was made for this eventuality in the 2012/13 budget it is proposed that funds are taken from the council’s general reserves.
Quotations have been obtained on the basis of replacing the current system with its equivalent (ie no new additional features) but with the addition of two extra handsets for use in the committee room and chamber which would be advantageous now that these rooms are often let.  At the time of writing the two best quotations obtained by the Clerk for replacement of the system are as follows:

Purchase Price

Rental

Maintenance Agreement 
BT Quantum Phone System (Analogue Version) provided by BT Local business

£2,798.04 

£191.46 per quarter rental lease purchase not available
£81.57 per quarter

Cisco Small Business IP Telephone System provided by Power Computing

£3,225.00
Not available
TBC
Further information may be available before the meeting.
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	Management of Jenkins Pavilion and Football Development Plan 

Clerk’s Report
Stevenage Leisure Ltd took over day to day management of Jenkins Pavilion with effect from 2 April 2012.  Several hand-over meetings have been held and inventories and paperwork have been agreed although at the time of writing the formal management agreement with Stevenage Leisure Ltd has not yet been signed and is still awaited from them.  All existing users were notified of the changes to the booking arrangements and the Council has received no adverse comments from them about the change.  The future of Sandy Sports and Leisure Centre generally is still uncertain after March 2013.  Development of the new Central Bedfordshire Leisure Strategy is in the hands of external consultants and the Clerk has been invited to attend a workshop on the topic on Wednesday 25 May.  It is anticipated that the tendering process for the Sports and Leisure Centre at Sandy for the next two years from April 2013-15 will commence before the Leisure Strategy has been completed.  At this stage it is planned to include management of the Jenkins Pavilion within the tendering process but any final decision will be informed by experience with Stevenage Leisure during the next 6 months.
Sandy Town Council is required to attend a Support Day on 18 June 2012 as part of the Football Foundation’s monitoring and evaluation process following its grant to Sandy Town Council towards the building of the Pavilion.  The Clerk has previously notified members of concern that the Council’s commitments to the development of football in Sandy (as described within w the funding agreement) have so far not been fully met.  Sandy Colts FC has been also invited to send a representative to the support day as they were designated as the key partner in delivery of the football development plan.  
On 18 April 2012 the Clerk attended a meeting with representatives from Stevenage Leisure Ltd, Central Bedfordshire Council and Bedfordshire Football Association.  The purpose of the meeting was to discuss the preparation of a new football development plan for Sandy.  A meeting has been arranged to be held on Monday 21 May 2012 to which local football clubs and users of the artificial and grass pitches at Sunderland Road will be invited.  The meeting will be used to launch the booking packages for next year’s season but also to seek support for a new football development plan with the involvement of Bedfordshire FA.  It is hoped that this work, together with the transfer of management of the Jenkins Pavilion to Stevenage Leisure Ltd and their plans for marketing and promoting use of the building will begin to allay the concerns that the Football Foundation may have about the Town Council’s commitment to the terms of the grant agreement.
Members are asked to note this report.
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	Code of conduct

Clerk’s Report

Sections 26 - 37 and Schedule 4 of the Localism Act 2011 have introduced new provisions replacing previous the previously established Standards regime for local councillors which required local councils to adopt a model code of conduct.    
In accordance with s28 of the 2011 Act, every local council must now adopt a code of conduct which:

i. is consistent with the Nolan principles of conduct in public life which are selflessness, integrity, objectivity; accountability; openness; honesty; and leadership and 
ii. includes provisions which the authority considers appropriate in respect of the registration and disclosure of ‘pecuniary interests’ and ‘interests other than pecuniary interests’.  

(The 2011 Act provides no definition of pecuniary or non-pecuniary interests and this in itself may result in local variations.) A code must by adopted by 1 July 2012 but a national model is no longer to be provided.

S.27 (3) of the 2011 Act provides that a local council may if it chooses adopt the code of conduct that has been adopted by its principal authority. It is anticipated that principal authorities will, quite sensibly, encourage the parish councils in their areas to adopt the code of conduct adopted by them. This is because they will be responsible for handling and determining code of conduct complaints which relate to members and co-opted members of parish councils in their area and they will not want to deal with different codes adopted by parish councils.   Central Bedfordshire Council has approved a suggested code of conduct for Town and Parish Councils which is reproduced below amended for Sandy Town Council.  

Despite the lack of clarity from central government about the registration of pecuniary and non-pecuniary interests the Clerk recommends that Sandy Town Council adopts Central Bedfordshire’s proposed code to apply with effect from 1 July 2012 since the arguments for adopting the local code are strong and any guidance to be published is unlikely to undermine the code which CBC has produced.  However, members should be aware that there is no obligation to adopt this code if another is preferred.
Members should be aware that S. 28 of the 2011 Act specifies that the principal authority is responsible for investigating and deciding code of conduct complaints which relate to parish councillors in their area.   If the principal authority decides that a member or co-opted member of a parish council has breached its code of conduct, the parish council cannot take any action itself.  If a member or co-opted member is found to have failed to comply with his/her authority’s code of conduct, the 2011 Act does not specify what sanctions can be imposed in respect of the breach.  A member cannot be suspended or disqualified from office and the 2011 Act confers no express powers to impose alternative sanctions, such as requiring a member to apologise or attend training. The imposition of a sanction is a matter for the principal authority rather than the parish council. Accordingly, other than censuring or naming and shaming, a principal authority cannot enforce sanctions in respect of members of parish councils in their area.    S.28 (4) of the 2011 Act makes clear that a council decision is not invalidated because ‘something that occurred in the process of making the decision involved a failure to comply with the code.’

The 2011 Act also introduces a range of new criminal offences in respect of the registration and disclosure of certain interests and related participation in discussions and voting at council meetings.
Under s34 of the 2011 Act, failure to register a disclosable pecuniary interest within 28 days of election or co-option (or re-election or re-appointment), or the provision of false or misleading information on registration, and participation in discussion and voting in a meeting on a matter in which the member or co-opted member has a disclosable pecuniary interest will be criminal offences, potentially carrying a Scale 5 fine of £5000 and/or disqualification for up to five years.  Prosecution is at the instigation of the Director of Public Prosecutions. 
A briefing note will be provided for all members with guidance on disclosure and registration of pecuniary and non-pecuniary interests as soon as central government has issued its guidance.

Sandy Town Council 
Code of Conduct
1.0
Introduction

1.1
This Code of Conduct (“the Code”) has been adopted by the Council as required by Section 27 of the Localism Act 2011 (”the Act”).   

1.2
The Council has a statutory duty under the Act to promote and maintain high standards of conduct by Members and co-opted Members of the Council (“Members”) and the Code sets out the standards that the Council expects Members to observe.   

1.3
The Code is not intended to be an exhaustive list of all the obligations that are placed on Members.  It is the responsibility of individual Members to comply with the provisions of the Code as well as such other legal obligations as may apply to them from time to time.

1.4
The Code is consistent with the following principles (the “Nolan” principles of standards in public life):

Selflessness

Integrity

Objectivity

Accountability

Openness

Honesty

Leadership

2.0
Who does the Code apply to?

2.1
The Code applies to all Members of the Council and to all co-opted Members of any committee, sub-committee or joint committee of the Council. 

3.0
When does the Code apply?

3.1
The Code applies whenever a person is acting in his/her official capacity as a Member of the Council or co-opted Member in the conduct of the Council’s business or acting as a representative of the Council.

4.0
What standards of Conduct are Members expected to observe?

Selflessness:

4.1
Members must always act in the public interest.

4.2
Members must never use their position as a member of the Council improperly to secure for themselves or any other person, an advantage or disadvantage.

4.3
Members must not use the Council’s resources improperly for personal or party political purposes.

Integrity

4.4
Members must not do anything which compromises or is likely to compromise the impartiality of those who work for, or on behalf of, the Council.

4.5
Members must not disclose information given to them in confidence.

Objectivity

4.6
When making decisions on behalf of the Council, including awarding contracts or making appointments, Members must do so on merit.

4.7
Members must have regard to any relevant advice provided to them by the Council’s officers and, in particular, the Head of Paid Service, Chief Finance Officer and Monitoring Officer,* where such advice is provided pursuant to their statutory duties.  
Accountability

4.8
Members must act in accordance with their legal obligations, including the following Acts of Parliament that confer special obligations on elected councillors:

Local Government Act 1972

Employment Rights Act 1996

Data Protection Act 1998

Freedom of Information Act 2000

Bribery Act 2010

Equality Act 2010

Localism Act 2011

4.9
Members must act in accordance with the Council’s policies and reasonable requirements, including any protocols and codes of practice that may apply. (e.g. in respect of Member/Officer Relations, ITC, Member Allowances etc).

Openness

4.10
Members must give reasons for any decisions taken on behalf of the Council in accordance with any statutory requirements and the Council’s Constitution*.
4.11
Members must not prevent another person from gaining access to information to which that person is entitled by law.

Honesty

4.12
Members must declare any disclosable (pecuniary and non-pecuniary) interests or conflicts of interest that may arise in respect of their responsibilities as a member of the Council.

4.13
Members must at all times ensure that any claims for expenses, allowances, and any use of facilities and services provided by the Council are strictly in accordance with the rules laid down on these matters.

Leadership

4.14
Members must set an example by their behaviour and shall act in a way that enhances public trust and confidence in the integrity of the Council and its Members.  

4.15
Members must show respect and courtesy to others.

4.16
Members should value the Council’s officers and work alongside them to achieve the Council’s objectives.  

4.17
In their dealings with the Council’s employees, Members must have regard to the Council’s protocol on Member/Officer Relations and on no account should they behave in a manner that might constitute bullying.

5.0
Register of Interests

5.1
The Council’s Monitoring officer maintains a register of interests of Members and co-opted Members of the Council.

5.2
The Council has determined what interests Members are required to enter in the register of interests, including those disclosable pecuniary interests prescribed by regulations.  These disclosable interests are listed in Schedule 1 (to follow).

5.3
Members must notify the Town Clerk of any disclosable pecuniary and non-pecuniary interests that should be recorded in the Council’s register of interests.

5.4
Within 28 days of becoming a councillor, all Members must submit to the Town Clerk a list of their disclosable interests and must notify the Town Clerk of any changes as and when they arise.  The Town Clerk will notify the Monitoring Officer of Central Bedfordshire Council on receipt of any information received from Members about their disclosable interests.  
*suggest words in italics to be excised
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	General Power of Competence

Clerk’s Report
Sections 1-8 of the Localism Act 2011 confer a “general power of competence” on local councils ie “the power to do anything which individuals do” eg set up a company to provide a service, run a shop, support a school, invest in local business etc.  Government thinking is that this power will enable councils to work creatively with others to provide cost effective services, be innovative and meet the needs of local people.  The power also gives councils the freedom to act anywhere (ie not just in their parish), to act for individuals and there is no requirement in law to prove a benefit to the community (although clearly this will always be uppermost in members’ minds).  The council can now charge for services, trade through a company or a co-operative society and invest in a local company and receive a share dividend if the primary purpose of the company is to support the local economy.  
There are restrictions on the use of the general power of competence eg councils must act reasonably when using the power (in accordance with Wednesbury rules) and the power cannot be used to raise a precept, create byelaws or issue fixed penalty notices ie things that individuals can’t do. There are also other restrictions on using the power eg compliance with other laws and statutory duties.   Also a council must meet certain eligibility criteria as set out in the Parish Councils (General Power of Competence) (Prescribed Conditions) Order 2012. The two criteria concern the electoral mandate of the council and the qualifications of the clerk.    A new section of the CiLCA Clerk’s qualification has been issued and this must be passed before the Clerk is deemed to be qualified.  Attendance at formal training is also mandatory.  (The Town Clerk has been selected by the National Training Strategy to deliver this training to clerks in this region).  

Significantly for Sandy Town Council, since the introduction of the commencement order for the general power of competence the power of well-being is no longer available for use by any local council in respect of any new project started since the commencement date (30 March 2012).  Therefore until such times as the Clerk is qualified and the electoral mandate is met the Council must rely upon S137 of the 1972 Act for authorisation for any other activities which are not covered by specific legislation.

Members are requested to note this report and the loss of the power of well-being.
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	Report on Walkers are Welcome Campaign

Clerk’s Report
During January and early February of 2012 the public consultation phase of the Sandy Walkers are Welcome campaign was undertaken and over 650 signatures were obtained on public petitions demonstrating local support for accreditation for Sandy.  Encouraged by this support an application was submitted by the Sandy Walkers are Welcome Steering Group and was considered by the accreditation panel on 16 April 2012.  Feedback from the panel is that the application was strong in many respects but was considered to be overly reliant on Town Council and principal authority support. Before Walkers are Welcome status is awarded the Steering Group will need to demonstrate more effectively strong local support from private enterprise within Sandy.  Therefore it is proposed to widen the membership of the Steering Group, seek additional business support from the Town Team and the Chamber of Trade and secure additional documentary evidence of business commitment to sustaining the status of Walkers are Welcome.  It is hoped that the Steering Group will be in a position to resubmit its application in June 2012.
The Greensands Ridge 25 Anniversary walking event which was planned to co-incide with publication of the Town Council’s Jubilee Walks Leaflet on 22 April 2012 was postponed due to poor advance bookings and unsettled weather conditions.  The event has been rescheduled for Saturday 7 July 2012 and the Sandy Jubilee walks leaflets which have now been printed will be officially launched at this event.  Prior to that date the leaflets will be put into circulation by the Tourist Information Centre.  Despite difficulties and delays with the publicity for the Greensands Ridge Anniversary Walk (on which CBC was the lead partner) which has been unfortunate our collaboration with CBC on the Jubilee walks leaflet and the Walkers are Welcome has been a very positive example of partnership working and has laid the ground for future joint working on several projects.     
Members are requested to note this report.
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	Football Tournament at Bedford Road Recreation Ground

Deputy Clerk’s Report

Members may recall that they gave permission for two Sandy Colts Football tournaments to take place at Bedford Road Recreation Ground. The Town Council set a number of conditions at the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces meeting in February and these were as follows.

1. That Sandy Colts FC writes a letter to all teams taking part in the competition(s) asking them to park sensibly and making them aware that parking is available in the town centre.

2. That Sandy Colts FC put out no parking cones on both sides along the entire length of Bedford Road and on both sides along the entire length of Albion Court.

3. That Sandy Colts FC informs the Police about the events and asks if the Police can put out no parking cones.

4. That Sandy Colts FC clears up all the litter after the events.

Correspondence has taken place between Mr Watson, Cllr Pettitt and the Deputy Town Clerk about the above conditions in particular condition number 2.  Copies of the correspondence have been made available to members.
Mr Watson feels that condition number 2 is totally inappropriate and not feasible, if the Town Council is willing to provide, deliver and collect the cones on the tournament days, Sandy Colts Football Club will arrange for them to be put.

Mr Watson would like the Town Council to re-consider condition number 2. In previous years the condition about parking cones was as follows, That Sandy Colts FC put out parking cones if they have any.

Bedford Road from Kings Road until Swan Lane is a very wide road and parking on one side should not cause any problems as long as parking does not take place in restricted areas, front of driveways or adjacent to side roads so as not to visibility, block access or restrict visibility splays. If parking was to take place on both sides of Bedford Road this causes major congestion along this road to other road users.

Albion Court is a far narrower road than the majority of Bedford Road and because of this parking on this public highway can be more of a problem for other road users.   

During 2011 the Town Council received several complaints from members of the public about parking congestion when football tournaments were held.
Members are asked to decide whether to alter condition number 2 as per the request by Mr Watson and if so how would they like the condition to be changed. 
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	Boot Camp at Bedford Road Recreation Ground

Deputy Clerk’s Report

The Town Council has received a request for permission to hold an outdoor boot camp on Bedford Road Recreation Ground on every Saturday in May from 9.30 – 10.30am and details of what is proposed are mentioned in the email which is attached.

As the request is from a commercial organisation the Town Council may want to consider charging for the use of Bedford Road Recreation as it does for the Ice Cream van on Bedford Road Recreation Ground, the Circus at Sunderland Road Recreation Ground and the Fun Fair at the Pinnacle. The Town Council currently charges the ice cream van £7.75 + v.a.t. per trading weekend day.

Members are asked to decide if they would like to give permission for the boot camp to be held on Bedford Road Recreation Ground. Members are also asked if they would like to charge for the event.
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	Nominations and Elections Arrangements for 2012/13

Clerk’s Report
It has previously been the practice at Sandy Town Council for nominations for Mayor and Deputy Mayor to be received in advance of the Annual Meeting of the Council although this practice is not documented in Standing Orders (either current or previous) and an item for receiving early nominations was not included on the agenda at the last Town Council meeting.   It is a legal requirement that the Mayor is elected as the first item of business at the Annual Meeting, there is no legal way to stop a nomination being made at that meeting therefore early nominations can always be subject to an alternative nomination on the night of the meeting.  In election years it is inappropriate to have early nominations as the composition of the council may not be known until after the election.  It is common practice for nominations for Mayor and Deputy Mayor to be made orally on the occasion of the Annual Meeting.  Members may wish to indicate their intention to make nominations in advance but nominations may also be accepted at the Annual Meeting in May.
It is also usual practice to nominate and elect members to committees at the Annual Meeting as well as electing representatives on outside bodies.  As a new committee structure has been adopted for 2012/13 members are reminded that they will be expected to serve on two of the three standing committees.  In order to establish preferences and to assist the procedures if elections are necessary a form has been prepared for completion by members in advance of the Annual Meeting.  If there is competition for places on specific committees elections will be held in the usual way.  If members indicate they have no preference they will be assigned to fill the remaining vacancies.  This procedure is widely used by Town Councils to facilitate the Annual Meeting and is used locally eg at Ampthill and Flitwick Town Councils.  Members are asked to note these arrangements and complete and return the attached form in advance of the Annual meeting.

In accordance with recognised best practice and adopted standing orders chairmanship of committees will be determined by election at the first meeting of the committee by the members of that committee.
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	Website

Clerk’s Report
Since the Town Council agreed to fund the refresh of the website work has been undertaken to prepare the outline structure of the website and to write the content and source photographs etc for the population of the site. It is regrettable that pressure of work on the Clerk and the whole administration team means that this project has been delayed.  Whilst the Town Clerk does not regard the website as a low priority the work entailed in rewriting the copy is significant and it has been very difficult to set aside sufficiently large portions of time to complete this work.  As the Town Clerk has reported on several occasions to the Staffing Committee and the Town Council administrative team workloads have increased throughout the year and there is no spare capacity within the team for project work nor is there a budget available for overtime.  The Town Clerk and the Deputy Clerk have both been working additional unpaid hours on a regular basis throughout the year.  It is hoped that the new website will be ready in May but current workloads continue to be demanding.
Members are asked to note this report.
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	Report on Fallowfield Open Space

Clerk’s Report
Members will recall that last year an agreement was reached with Kier about transfer of the public open space and play area at Fallowfield.  The original deadline for completion of the transfer was 13 January 2012 and Sandy Town Council’s legal representatives were ready to complete matters since before that date.  However the maps and diagrams supplied by Kier’s legal representatives were not acceptable to the Land Registry since it appeared that they showed land to which Kier did not have title.  It has taken some months to resolve the issues between the Land Registry and Kier.  STC’s solicitor was advised on Friday that Kier’s solicitor has now received further documents from the Land Registry which have been passed to Kier for approval and once approved these can be appended to the deed of transfer (the wording of which is already agreed) at which point the deed can be sent to the Town Council for execution.  Our solicitor has been advised that this will happen “shortly”.

Meanwhile, the Town Clerk has been following this matter up on a weekly basis with the legal advisers and the adoptions manager at Kier.  The original agreement to provide some maintenance “as a gesture of goodwill” has been continued although Kier have been advised that only minimal work will be undertaken and the Town Council will not enter into any grass cutting work etc until the transfer is complete.  
It is difficult to estimate at what point the transfer may or may not be effected given the history of the negotiations.  The Clerk believes that CBC will be able to take on the grass cutting of the area at short notice should the adoption been completed “shortly” and there is sufficient capacity within the outdoor team to undertake the remainder of the necessary work.

Members are asked to note the position, further information may be available at the time of the meeting.
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	Report on Cemetery and Allotments

Clerk’s Report
Since the last report to Council limited progress has been made with the search for a suitable site for new allotments within the estates of Central Bedfordshire Council.  Three sites have been under active consideration during the year.  As already reported negotiations between the tenant on the original site identified in Beeston and Central Bedfordshire Council on a range of matters are complex and Central Bedfordshire Council advised the Town Council to look for an alternative site in view of the likely protracted nature of these discussions.  This site has not been ruled out but further work has not been undertaken by Sandy Town Council since interest shifted to two alternative sites, one to the north of the town and one near the river.  
Whilst no immovable obstacles have yet been identified each site carries a number of constraints and opportunities. Each plot of land in question is under a tenancy agreement. Officers have arranged to meet to scope out the investigation of the options further. Before that meeting, they will be sharing information on the specifics of the request (min / max area required, timescale, possibility of phasing etc). A set of recommendations will come back to Sandy Town Council for discussion and approval.  In the light of this Sandy Town Council will need to develop a more detailed vision of its allotment project.  The waiting list still carried c90 names.  All existing plots are currently let with the exception of two whose tenants declined to renew in March 2012 and these are being offered at present.  All existing full plots are being split into half plots when re-let.  This is having an adverse impact on the Council’s depot and yard because of increased vehicular traffic and parking at the site and measures are being taken to educate tenants about the use of the yard for parking during the day.
Whilst there is still capacity in the cemetery for several years of burials and interments of ashes at the present rate (as previously reported) it seems unlikely that the Town Council will want to delay progress with the cemetery extension beyond 2013 because of the timescales involved in developing the site.  However, it is also extremely unlikely that a new allotment site can be confirmed and developed before October 2013 and for this reason the Clerk recommended to PP&OS Committee at its last meeting that allotment tenants should be offered a twelve month extension to their existing tenancies which are due to expire at the end of October 2012.  It is in the best interest of tenants to know as soon as possible if an extension is to be offered as they habitually plan their cropping several seasons in advance. 
The Council has been faced a “chicken and egg” situation with the allotment project, it has been difficult to devise detailed plans without the security of a confirmed site, but it is also difficult to secure a site without a clearer vision of the scale, funding and goals of the project ie a detailed plan.  A detailed plan (and funding strategy) is also required for the cemetery extension and a firm date for this project would assist in the development of this plan.     These are both large pieces of work and comment has already been made about the capacity of the Town Clerk and the administration team.  Direction is now required from the Council as to which projects should be assigned priority.

Members are asked to note the position and re-consider the recommendation to extend existing tenancies for a further 12 months to 1 October 2013.  
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	Finance

c) Replacement of old fencing and gates at Sandy Bowling Club 
Under the terms of the lease between Sandy Town Council and Sandy Bowling Club the Council is responsible for provision of the fence and gates surrounding the Club.  The Bowling Club is required to maintain the fence by treating it on an annual basis although last year this work was undertaken by Sandy Town Council staff and the Bowling Club paid for the materials only.   A 30m section of the fence is now in need of replacement along with the two gateposts and gates near the store.  Two quotations have been obtained for this work and are attached.  Additional quotations have been sought but have not been received.  The Deputy Clerk and several members have inspected the fence and the Clerk is satisfied that the fence and gate posts are in need of replacement.  The Club wishes to take this opportunity to widen the gate way to improve machinery access, for this reason the quotations include work to take out kerbing and to concrete in place of this.  A sum of £2,767 was included in the 2012/13 budget for all Bowling Green maintenance, this is insufficient to fund the repair (lowest quote £2,372.02) and meet the other maintenance issues which are likely to arise.  However, it is suggested that if permission is given for this work to be undertaken the funds are taken from the Bowls Club maintenance budget and the Clerk will investigate any additional savings which could be made on maintenance and report back to Council.  
Members are invited to consider the position.
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